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AGM Agenda
Welcome

Call to Order

Approval of Agenda

Inspiration and Prayer

Explanations regarding Process in the AGM

Adoption of Minutes of the Annual Meeting Concerning 2018
(Held Sunday, March 31, 2019)

Nominating Committee Report

Elections

Motion to Destroy Ballots

Treasurer’s Report

Consideration of Remaining Reports

Closing Prayer

Adjournment

Sunday, March 29, 2020
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Sunday, March 31, 2019
Annual General Meeting Minutes

6:30pm
Attendees:  34 (Members: 32, Non-Members: 2)

Welcome and Prayer
Pastor Grant McDowell welcomed everyone

Call to Order – 6:33 pm
• Motion to approve the agenda by Dean 

Siewert, second Gary Selinger – approved.
• Inspiration and Prayer – reading of John 10 

by Pastor Grant
• Explanation regarding Procedures of an 

AGM were reviewed. 
• Call for the approval of the minutes of 

March 25, 2018 AGM as included in the 
2018 annual report. Moved by Jordan Culp, 
seconded by Jackie Blair. Carried. 

Nominating Committee Report & Election of 
Candidates for the Board of Elders
• No other nominations were present other 

than the ones presented by the committee.  
Order of business this evening is to vote on 
election of nominated board members.  Vote 
for as many as you like.  

• Thank you to Grant Bay for his service on 
the board, he is completing his term.

• Nominees to serve three year terms are Sam 
Akinlusi and Harley Lee.  Gary Dolynchuk 
has let his name stand for another one year 
term.

• Three tellers volunteered to count the 
ballots: Sheila Marshall, Cynthia Lindell 
and Lee Searle.

• Election results – All candidates were 
elected.

• Nominees selected to represent the 
membership on the 2019 Nominating 
Committee are John Gamble and Darren 
Feere.  Motion to elect by acclimation by 
Kathy Fanning, seconded by Dean Siewert 
– carried.

• Motion to destroy the ballots by Ken 
DeJong. Seconded by Ken Wiens. Motion 
carried.

Treasurer’s Report: 
• Thank you to Harley Lee for filling in this 

roll while Gary Knight is away.
• Harley reviewed the financial statement 

from 2018. 
• Reviewed engagement report completed by 

Taylor Adams.
• Any questions about the report? Mike 

Fanning asked ‘How did we pay $6,000 in 
bank fees?’ Harley: a lot is in service 
charges, including giving by credit card, on-
line, and e-transfers, these forms of giving 
have costs attached to them.  Harley moved 
to receive the 2018 financial statement, 
seconded by Mike Fanning.  Carried.

• Harley reviewed the summary of revenues 
and expenses and the proposed budget for 
2019 in comparison to 2018.  The capital 
budget was then reviewed.

• Mike Fanning: What is the $62,500 
facilities upgrades in the capital budget for?  
Gary Dolynchuk answered: It is for two 
furnaces on the Morrisey and North Star 
rooms.

• Harley moved to approve the budget for the 
fiscal year of 2019.  Seconded by Gary 
Dolynchuk.  No further questions.  Carried.

Consideration of Remaining Reports:
• Any questions of any of the reporters of the 

collective report?  No questions.
• Motion to approve the collective annual 

report by Mike Fanning, seconded by Sheila 
Marshall. Carried.
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KCA Building Question:
• The question was presented by the board 

asking: ‘Do you support the principle of 
leasing a part of the church property to KCA 
on a long term basis to enable them to 
construct a permanent building?

• Gary Dolynchuk briefly reviewed the history 
of KCA’s rental of the church building and that 
in 2007 KCA came forward with a proposal to 
rent a piece of land, at that time the church was 
supportive and this question is being proposed 
to see if there is still support of the school 
continuing to pursue this proposal. 

• Gary facilitated discussion.
• The presented motion as written by the board 

to in principle lease a part of the church 

property to KCA on a long term basis to 
enable them to construct a permanent 
building was seconded by Mike Fanning.  
All in favor – carried.

Closing Prayer 
We gathered for prayer of blessing over the 
Elders and their families.

Dean Siewert moved to adjourn the meeting.  
Adjourned at 7:34pm

Lead Pastor
Jesus replied, ‘You must love the LORD your God with all your heart, 

all your soul, and all your mind.’ This is the first and greatest 
commandment. A second is equally important: 

‘Love your neighbor as yourself.’ 
(Matthew 22:37-39)

Grant McDowell
God inspired Solomon to write, 
“For everything there is a 
season, a time for every activity 
under heaven.” (Ecclesiastes 
3:1) After illustrating this with 
several scenarios, he continued, 
“I have seen the burden God has 
placed on us all. Yet God has 
made everything beautiful for its 
own time. He has planted 
eternity in the human heart, but 
even so, people cannot see the 
whole scope of God’s work 
from beginning to end. So I 
concluded there is nothing better 
than to be happy and enjoy 
ourselves as long as we can. 
And people should eat and drink 
and enjoy the fruits of their 

labor, for these are gifts from 
God.” (Ecclesiastes 3:10-13) 
The following categories 
summarize the work God has 
privileged me to do in this past 
year.

General Leadership
Our mission, vision, and goal 
are continual reminders of why
we are a church, and what we 
do. In conjunction with your 
Board of Elders I’ve worked to 
build a simple and achievable 
path for making disciples. It 
includes: an emphasis on each 
one shepherding one—we will 
have one personal evangelism 
training module each year; small 
groups—including one for new 
believers and others that include, 
on a rotating basis, teaching that 

emphasizes our objectives; 
Sunday messages—regular 
invitations to receive Christ, 
periodic opportunities to be 
baptised, and teaching that aims 
to help us realize we belong 
entirely to Christ, believe in Him 
in all things, and become like 
Him. Our Staff Team plays a 
crucial role in initiating ministry 
and also equipping others’ 

initiatives for ministry. We value 
development of others’ spiritual 
gifts. A message in January 
(2019) emphasized gift 

Each one 
shepherd one



Table friends, and Ushers 
nurture warmth. Many guests 
visited us as a church last year. 
Each of us has a hospitable role 
to play on Sunday mornings. I 
include this message from 
someone who visited from out 
of province: “From the moment 
I walked in I felt welcome in an 
open atmosphere that accepts 
everyone as they are. The music 
and songs, the lady that saw I 
was new and smiled hello and 
welcome, the positive energy 
from the crowd and Pastor Grant 
speaking on Being Different / 
Confidence in The Lord – it was 
A- ha!  I found where I can go! 
For many reasons too long to 
write in this email, I stopped 
attending church as an adult ...  
It just didn’t feel like a fit for 
me.  I knew my spirituality was 
developing in other ways over 
my 20+ years of adulthood, and 
the two experiences I have 
had with Alliance church 
(funeral and your service) 
binded it together in some 
ways. I look forward to 
attending Alliance Church 
in (the name of her city). I 
want to thank you for your 
awesome work, know that it 
reaches many people!”

Pastoral Care and 
Coaching
Many small groups continue to 
help us belong, believe, and 
become. Thank you leaders and 
hosts for your ongoing and 
tremendous ministry. And thank 
you to Ken deJong, Sam 
Akinlusi, and Cheryl Miculcik 
for leading the Sunday groups. 
The Gospel of Matthew, Prayer 
and Spiritual Warfare, and 
Spiritual Foundations through 
the Lords Prayer have helped 
and built up those able to 
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development. I am deeply 
grateful for the board and staff 
as partners and colleagues who 
challenge and co-labour with 
me. As of January 1st, 2020, we 
are pleased to note that Kristy 
Hurrell has become full-time in 
Children’s Ministry.

Worship Services
In preparation for Sunday 
worship services, I’ve 
coordinated with Pastor Jordan 
and his team of leaders to plan 
the worship music and order of 
service. In 2019, we concluded 
the series in Genesis and 
Exodus. Beyond that, preaching 
covered some current themes 
surrounding money, the meaning 
of church, spiritual gifts, and 
other issues. Fall of 2019 
launched us into the Epistle to 
the Ephesians as well as topical 
themes on prayer and the Holy 
Spirit’s ministry among us. 
Many have told stories of 
answered prayer and faith 
during Moments of Majesty. We 
celebrated 17 baptisms last year. 
Some of these took place at the 

youth retreat at Wasa Lake! 
Thank you to the Elders and 
Prayer Ministry Team for 
serving those who request 
prayer at the end of the services. 
And our Welcome Team, 
including Greeters, Welcome 

participate. Those who are part 
of the Care Team have visited 
people who are otherwise unable 
to come to church and for this 
ministry, we’re so thankful. If 
you are interested in this 
ministry, please let me know. I 
spent significant time in pastoral 
or coaching conversations last 
year. With individuals or 
couples, I’ve been privileged to 
offer support, partner in 
discovering gifts and potential, 
and offer biblical counsel. This 
ministry also includes premarital 
counseling, preparing for 
baptism and membership, and 
coming alongside those who are 
preparing for a funeral where 
they remember a loved one. This 
is sacred space. We continue to 
urge 

hospitality 
through emphases like Keep It 
Simple Suppers (now called Be 
the Church Weekend), which are 
opportunities to be hospitable to 
those we may not know. Beyond 
this scheduled time, we urge 
each household to consider how 
we might offer hospitality to one 
another and as a means of 
shepherding those outside the 
church.
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Missions
I serve as liason of the Board of 
Elders with the Missions 
Committee. The committee 
capably plans and carries out 
funding campaigns relevant to 
our International Workers above 
and beyond our regular giving to 

the Global Advance Fund, which 
supports the living allowances of 
Alliance Workers in other 
countries. Rick and Susan 
Kilbrai and Lisa Rohrick 
brought messages and updated 
us about International Workers 
and ministry overseas. We heard 
from Kimi Toyota about the 
growing ministry of His Hope 
Uganda and many were able to 
participate in her November 
fundraiser. In the fall, we added 
a monthly feature: Moments for 
Missions has kept us more up to 
date and informed. Your bulletin 

regularly contains updates due to 
the diligence of members of 
your Missions Committee. I 
deeply appreciate the committee 
members and their desire to 
develop this area.

Evangelism
We’ve continued to emphasize 
reaching out to neighbors who 
need to see and hear the Good 
News of Jesus Christ. We 
emphasized this question as a 
means of opening meaningful or 
deeper conversations:  “What do 
people in our community need 
from other people?” This might 
open a door to tell your story of 
faith. That in turn might provide 
opportunity to tell the Good 
News. Annually we provide 
personal evangelism training in 
some form (ie. Share Jesus 
Without Fear; Cold Case 
Christianity, etc.) Through flyers 
and newspaper ads, we’ve 
invited people at large to attend 
services and events. However, 
the vast majority of people who 
turn to faith in Christ do so 
because a friend or family 
member invites them to Him, so 
we encourage each one to 

shepherd one in a proactive way. 
Recent statistics reveal that “the 
largest proportion of Canadians 
now say they are atheists, 
agnostics, spiritual-but-not-
religious or simply irreligious.” 
(Faith Today, January/February 
2020) To most of us, this likely 
isn’t news, yet it raises the 
question, “How do we engage 
our community with the Good 
News of Jesus Christ?” The 
Discovery Project planned for 
February 28/29 will help with 
this theme. Our wonderful 
Christmas Banquets were 
augmented this past season by 
an equally wonderful 
musical/drama prepared under 
the direction of Kristy Hurrell. 
The goal was to invite people 
from our community to bring 
their children to participate in 
the drama and, by doing so, hear 
the message of Jesus. We will 
repeat a similar production in 
2020.

Thank you once again for the 
privilege of serving the Lord 
Jesus with you.

Staff Team, Fall 2019
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Board of Elders

The Board of Elders for 2019 
consisted of:
Grant McDowell- Chair
Dean Siewert – Vice-chair
Gary Knight  - Treasurer
Gary Dolynchuk - Secretary
Sam Akinlusi
Ken Dejong
Harley Lee

The board met the first and third 
Thursdays of the month, 
alternating business meetings 
with spiritual focus meetings. 
Every meeting started with 
prayer for people and their 
requests. Elders also served in 
prayer ministry after each 
service and in homes and 
anointing with oil and praying 
for healing for those who came 
forward to us. Board members 
also participated in committees, 
teaching and leading groups and 
serving communion.

 At our first meeting of the new 
board we reviewed the Biblical 
qualities of an elder, roles and 
responsibilities, bylaws. We also 
elected officers for the year and 
reviewed our fields of ministry.  

Our annual planning session, 
which included the church staff, 
was a focus group for goals and 
ministries of the church for the 
year, following the objectives of 
Belong, Believe and Become. 

Business throughout the year 
included the following work in 
the following areas :

Policy - review of safety and 
working alone, employee 
handbook, scholarships and 
bursaries, use of bouncy castles, 
human sexuality and facility use 
and rentals.

Ministries – consideration for 
staffing changes and Mission 
trip to Mexico, responding to 
correspondence and urgent care 
needs.

Facility - Kootenay Christian 
Academy lease and building 
proposal.

Finance - budget and 
expenditures, allocating 
scholarship and encouragement 
funds, facility and equipment 
upgrades/replacements, monthly 
financial reviews.

Thank you to all of those who 
have served faithfully.
  
Submitted by:
Gary Dolynchuk, Secretary
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Adult Fellowship Coffee Drop -In
A new ministry to 

Cranbrook Alliance 
Church for our 

community!

In October 2019 a drop-in coffee 
time was started for any adult in 
our community wanting to come 
and be able to visit someone and 
enjoy a warm cup of coffee or 
tea. 

Why was it started 
and who is it for?  
It started because many people 
had expressed not being able to 
come to Common Threads 
events as they were not a 
widow/widower.  So the 
question was “how can we at 
CAC meet some of the people’s 
needs who are single, divorced, 
lonely, new/long-time residents 
in our community”?   With this 
question the idea blossomed into 
an adult fellowship coffee time.  
So…if you are an adult 19 years 
or older you are welcome to 
attend - that’s it!

When does it happen 
and what happens at 
it?
Adult Fellowship Coffee Drop-
In is from 9:00 am to 11:00 am, 
the 3rd Wednesday of every 
month, in the church foyer.  
Calendar/fridge cards with dates 
are available at the church 
office.

There is coffee and tea available 
for purchase for $1 or specialty 

coffees/teas from the Common 
Grounds Café are available for 
purchase (see pricing board) 
with proceeds going to the 
School Breakfast Program.  
Thank you to Katherine Lee and 
Frances Miles for opening the 
coffee bar!

Round tables are set up for 
people to fellowship at, there is 
no program.  This is a time for 
conversation and fellowship, for 
people to get to know each 
other, and to welcome someone 
new.  

What is our goal?
Our goal is to bring people 
together to meet others.  In 
doing so we pray God will 
connect people and new 
friendships will form, loneliness 
will fade for those who are 
lonely, a sense of belonging will 
happen for those who feel they 
don’t belong, and for people to 
feel loved and welcomed in our 
church and community.

How has it been 
going?
The idea was well 
received, and now it is 
open for people to 
come.  October and 
November saw a few 
people come out (4-
5) with January 
having an 
attendance of 8 
people.  With 
anything new it has 
room to grow and we 
anticipate more will 
come as it becomes 

known.  So we invite you to 
come on out and meet someone 
new. Bring a friend that would 
enjoy warmth not only from the 
coffee and tea, but from the 
warmth of friendship. (Just a 
little secret to let those who may 
be thinking of coming out - there 
may be goodies too!  Shh don’t 
tell anyone, remember it’s a 
secret)

This is a new idea and it will be 
evaluated.  This ministry will be 
looking for feedback to see if it 
is something that is helpful in 
connecting people and if it is a 
good time of day to meet or 
whether afternoons are better.  
These are questions we have 
now, so your input counts.  
Please feel free to pass on any 
suggestions or please consider 
joining this ministry to help 
facilitate friendships!

Respectfully submitted, 
Joni Janzen
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Adult Time Out Fellowship
Adult Time Out is a many faceted ministry.  The idea is to give an opportunity 

for adults to socialize, to give church members an opportunity to get to 
better know other people in the church and for new people to make 

social connections.  As well, it allows a venue for people to invite 
their friends to a church social event.

This past year the energy and enthusiasm was high, the number of 
participants was low.  

Some of the events we had this year - the yearly games nights, 
picnics, a winter bon fire at Fern Sweeting’s, a St. Patricks Party 
and a great car rally organized by Bud and Carol Hartly that 

ended at their beautiful lakeside home.  The people that came 
always commented about how much they enjoyed the time together 

and we do thank them for their support.  

If you would like to get to know more people in the church, if you would like 
to get to know people better, if 

you are looking for an opportunity to be a blessing to 
others look at coming out to at least one adult fellowship 
in 2020. 

A  BIG 
THANK YOU 
to the church 
staff for their 
ongoing 
support, to 
those who 
have come 
out to the 
various 
events, and to those who have helped set up, cleaned up, reached 

out and added their energy and enthusiasm to the 
events.  

Submitted by,
Mike & Kathy Fanning
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Children’s Ministries

Cranbrook BC Chess Club

The Cranbrook BC Chess Club 
meets for Focused Chess in 
Social Warmth virtually every
Wednesday of the Year. We meet 
consistently, almost without 
exception.

The Club has grown into a warm 
group of fellowship, where 
friendships have grown, and 
people carry each other’s needs, 
and share their joys and their 
sorrow.

Participation has remained 
steady, and averages around 10 

to 12 members every Wednesday
evening.

The members come from all 
walks of life, which makes it 
extra special.

As a Club we’re sincerely 
grateful for the hospitality of the 
Church. For several of the 
members, the evening is truly 
their highlight of the week. It 
fulfills a legitimate need in the 
lives of its members, to belong, 
to be loved, to be appreciated, to 
be recharged.

If any of you has a desire to join, 
and play or even learn the Game 
of Chess, visit the Club at
CranbrookChess.com or on 
Facebook/CranbrookChess.

Submitted by,
Hans Dekkers
Chess Club Facilitator

Kristy Hurrell

Our vision for Cranbrook 
Alliance Kids is to train up kids 
who passionately love God and 
who want to live out their faith 
through their actions and words. 
2019 was a great year for seeing 
this come to life in how many of 
our youth (7th grade and up) are 
involved in teaching and leading 
our younger kids. It’s such an 
encouragement to see them grow 
up and want to still be involved 

in serving, helping and leading 
by being part of our kids 
ministry. We’ve also had more 
and more kids inviting friends to 
not only kids church, but our 
other events as well which 
shows the joy and excitement 
our Cranbrook Alliance kids 
have in learning about Jesus and 
wanting to share him with 
others. Thank you to all our 
volunteer teachers, helpers, and 

parents for another great year 
filled with fun, new friendships 
and growth.

Kids Church
In kids church this year, we ran 
3 classes (PreK – 1st grade, 2nd – 
4th grade, 5th & 6th grade) and in 
the Fall continued with year 3 of 
Group’s Faithweaver Now 
curriculum which has us 
working through the New 
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Testament.  Each week, we start 
in a large group with some time 
to burn off energy through fun 
kid-focused worship music and 
move into an intro to the lesson, 
sharing about the week, prayer 
and snack. Kids then head off to 
their classes and spend more in-
depth time learning our bible 
point and story and how to apply 
it to real life. This format has 
been working well for us in 
having all the kids get time 
together to build relationships, 
interact with all the teachers and 
helpers, and feel like they’re 
part of more than just their own 

kids church classes. 
For the summer months, we ran 
a single class for kids age 3 – 3rd 
grade with the older kids serving 
as helpers. In 2019, we focused 
on teaching the 5 character 
qualities of compassion, 
generosity, obedience, 
forgiveness and honesty. We had 
a great summer tying in an 
animal that represents each 
quality as a fun way to 
understand what each could look 
like and ways we can practise 
them in a Christ honouring way.

Our nursery program is also 
alive and growing! Each week 
there seems to be another new 
little baby or toddler to cuddle 
and play with. This is such a 
good thing to see, as ‘if you 

don’t hear crying, the church is 
dying!’ 

Our nursery volunteers do an 
amazing job in creating a fun, 
safe, nurturing environment for 
the youngest of our 
congregation. They provide a 
trusted place for parents to leave 
their little ones in order to enjoy 
the message uninterrupted. 
Thank you to these ladies and 
helpers who week after week 
show up to invest in these little 
ones.

Outside of regular Sunday 
morning classes, we 

also presented a 
Christmas program, 
our annual Muffins 
with Mom event, 
and held quarterly 
after-school 
activities for our 
kids and their 
friends (Christmas 
party, everybody’s 

birthday, movie days, 
Thanksgiving crafts, games 
day). All of these things 
encourage relationship building 
as well as ways to ‘Be the 
Church’ and engage our 
community by showing Christ’s 
love to others. 

Our kids church program 
continues to be one of my 
favourite aspects of ministry 

because it’s such an 
encouragement to myself and 
our teachers to come each week 
and see our kids excited to be 
there, see their friends and make 

new ones, and want to dig 
deeper into learning about Jesus 
and his love for them. The next 
generation of kids is well on 
their way to being world 
changers and continuing to 
spread the gospel of Jesus 
Christ!

VBS
(Vacation Bible School)
Serengeti Trek VBS was a 
roaring success with 81 kids and 
28 volunteers going wild in the 
jungle learning how to know, 
talk to, tell about, work for and 
love God. The week was full of 
laughter, fun, snacks, games, 
crafts, drama, music and stories 
all while figuring out how to 
build a lasting relationship with 
God. 

For many of the kids that attend 
VBS, it’s one of the only times 
they’re exposed to who God is 
and how much he loves them. 
Our team of volunteers did a 
great job of leading by example, 
taking time to get to know the 
kids, sharing in their excitement, 
answering questions and 
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showing love to them. 

This week never ceases to 
amaze me with the impact it has 

on the community. Each summer 
there are parents asking about 
registration well before we’ve 
opened it and youth asking 
about dates in January in order 
to be able to help which speaks 
to the quality of programming, 
parents feeling safe sending their 
kids to us, the fun had by all, 
and the love and effort put forth 
by our team each summer. VBS 
has always been one of the ways 
we reach out to and engage our 
community and I’m thankful for 
how the Lord continues to 
provide all we need in people, 
supplies, and kids.

Thank you to all our amazing 
youth and adult volunteers - you 
put in 5 days of hard work, little 
sleep, running around, 

answering (sometimes non-stop) 
questions, making up 
handshakes, piggy backs, getting 
drawn on, cried on and slept on, 
all while showing incredible 
work ethic, never complaining, 
and showing up each morning 
with smiles. By the end of it all 
you were tired and worn out, 
and a few were even sick, but 
you never let anything get in the 
way of loving these kids and 
showing them how 
cool it is to have a 
relationship with 
God. 

Camp Quest
This year, Camp 
Quest out at Rock 
Lake was all about 
shining bright. We 
wanted these kids to 
be excited to be a light 
for all to see everywhere they 
go: at school, home, with their 
friends and family, even at 
church and youth group. 

We used Matthew 5:16 as a 
basis to help these 40 kids 
understand what it looks like to 
‘shine before others’ by living 
out their love for and 
relationship with the God of the 
universe and living in such a 
way that everything they do 
communicates the message of 
Jesus – love others, share with 

the less fortunate, treat others 
how you want to be treated 

and point everyone to 
Jesus! 

After each chapel 
session, the kids split 
into their cabin 
groups to talk 
through what they’d 
just heard. This time 
is invaluable as it 

gives the kids a chance to ask 
questions, get clarification and 
experience God’s light shining 
through their leaders. We had 
two girls this year make 
commitments to follow the Lord 
and two more want to re-commit 
their lives. Thank you Lord!! 
Please be praying for these 
young ladies as they grow in 
their relationship with our 
mighty God.

Camp Quest doesn’t happen 
without a lot of volunteers! 
Thank you to our 18 team 
members who gave up a week of 
their summer to spend in the 
middle of nowhere pouring into 
the lives of these kids. Thank 
you for opening yourselves up, 
running on little sleep, getting 
thrown in the lake, carrying kids 

all day long, cleaning up puke, 
dancing and singing your hearts 
out, showing grace and patience 
to me, and being ‘shining’ 
examples of what it looks like to 
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walk with the Lord. Until next 
year, stay salty!

Jingle Bell Beach
We ran a new program this year 
to complement our Christmas 
banquets and what a learning 
experience it was! Some goals 
of this program were to serve as 
the entertainment portion of the 
banquet evenings, invite 
community kids to be part of 
something new, provide new and 
different ways for our 
congregation to get involved, 
grow relationships and act as a 
mentoring program for those 
already serving and wanting to 
pass on knowledge. 

We had 23 kids who worked 
hard from September  to 

November learning songs, lines 
and choreography in order to 
present Jingle Bell Beach and 
tell how Jesus is the light of the 
world. We performed over three 
nights and to roughly 500 
people. These kids did not 
disappoint! They were tired by 
the end, but totally succeeded in 
getting the message of Jesus out 
to all who came to see. 

The excitement and 
commitment from these kids and 
their parents has led to us 
already looking forward to next 
year and how we can invite even 

more people to be part of this 
great opportunity to invest in the 
kids of Cranbrook while 
teaching and encouraging a love 
for Jesus. 

Thank you Pastor Jordan for the 
idea to try something new and 
for getting the ball rolling. Also 
to the 6 other leaders who came 
each Thursday to serve snack, 
run around, and help learn all 
that needed to be learned in 
order to make this new program 
a success! 

Some goals for Cranbrook 
Alliance Kids over the next year 

are to increase our ministry 
presence around us – really 
trying to engage the Steeple’s 
school area and inviting people 
into our community by showing 
Jesus’ love and encouragement, 
continuing to grow and develop 
relationships between everyone 
involved in our Cranbrook 
Alliance Kids ministries, 
building the leadership abilities 
of our youth helpers and 
empowering them to become the 
leaders of tomorrow and 
continuing to grow in our 
numbers and families involved 
at Cranbrook Alliance. 

Here’s a little look at our 2019 Cranbrook Alliance kids programs 
‘By The Numbers’:

2748 Name tag labels printed    5178 cucumber slices eaten
612 Googly eyes glued to things    1 Music stand broken
33,300 Cheerios eaten     27,600 Goldfish eaten
2 Whale piñatas smashed             525 Pencil crayons sharpened
800 Baby wipes used     4 Beach balls popped
58 Different volunteers     41 Bible verses learned
2 Pajama parties     2 New believers
715 Stickers stuck to ‘stuff’     67 Markers found with no lids 
194 Kids taking part in our programs
52 Weeks of love, fun and learning
467 Dollars raised for His Hope Uganda
0 lost or seriously injured kids!!                   
13 Weeks glitter was vacuumed (or not…sparkles everywhere 

is nice, right?!)
1 Very encouraged Children’s Ministry Coordinator

The ministry of Cranbrook Alliance kids is alive and growing.  I am so 
excited to see how God continues to use us to reach the kids of 
Cranbrook and am honoured that I’ve been given the opportunity to 
lead this ministry and all those that have a part in it.  None of what 
happens here would be possible without the support, encouragement, 
and prayer of all those that are involved and committed, as well as 
favour and grace given by God.
  
Thank you Pastor Grant and our Elders board for continuing to 
encourage and affirm me in my role as Children’s Ministry 
Coordinator and for everyone at Cranbrook Alliance for your prayer, 
support and love for our kids!



16

Common Grounds Café
 Common grounds continues to 

brew along in its busy little 
corner.

The café definitely does not 
grind out huge profits as we 
often are providing our hot 
delights as a special gifting for 
our different ministries.  We do 
continue to charge a low fee for 
drinks both before and after 
church and at special events.  
The extra revenues from these 
times are what we give towards 
the local schools’ breakfast 
programs.

If you are a new-comer or are 
really wanting a coffee and 
forgot your wallet at home, no 
worries we will make sure you 
get a hot drink and a “we are just 
glad you are here”, smile.

The busiest day at the café is for 
Rattles and Rhymes!  The young 
moms love being treated to a 
specialty drink and we are happy 
to serve them a cup of comfort 
and warmth for their morning 
out activity.  We also continue to 
run a concession for movie 
nights and love adding the smell 

of fresh popped popcorn to our 
menu!

We are always brewing up new 
ideas about when and what we 
can be open for, however barista 
availability is often the dictator 
of this area.  It has been both a 
relief and exciting that we have 
some new faces working in the 
café this fall and winter!  They 
are the perfect blend for this 
ministry.  We hope to even add 
some more to spread both the 
workload and the fun.

It is fun!  Providing a service 
that so many people enjoy is 
really an enjoyable ministry to 
be part of.  So…don’t be 
chai…if you know 
anyone who is wanting 
to become a barista 
extraordinaire who 
can teach us 
amazing latte art 
and or has a warm 
and inviting 
personality, 
please by all 
beans send them 
our way!  Words 
cannot expresso 

how grateful we are for your 
support! (Sorry but coffee puns 
are one of the perks of the job!)

Thanks a Latte,
Katherine



17

Common Threads
 The Common Threads Ministry, 

which serves widow/widowers 
in our community, first started in 
September of 2015.  The 
2019/2020 season is our 5th year 
of serving this demographic. 
The “common thread” they all 
share, is they have all lost a 
spouse, and therefore can relate 
to one another through this 
journey. They meet once a 
month, usually on the first 
Thursday of the month, from 
September to June. A nutritious 
meal, fellowship time, 
entertainment or activity, and a 
devotional message is the format 
for each gathering.  

The people who attend are from 
our community at large with the 
average attendance being 63 
people per night.  The first year 
we averaged around 25 and have 
seen attendance growth each 

year and the attendees inviting 
others to attend.

We have a strong volunteer base 
and many who help in this 
ministry have been serving since 
its inception.  On average we 

have 12-15 volunteers 
each time we host a 
“Common Threads” 
evening. Some 
volunteers come early 
to do food prep and 
table/chair set up, 
while others come to 
greet & check in 
guests, be a table host 
and others come to be 
the “second” shift in 
the kitchen doing 
dishes, serving and 
final clean up.  Thank 
you to our amazingly 
faithful, joyful 
volunteers!  You make 
the difference at every 
Common Threads 
event!

This ministry has been well 
received by our attendees as it 
meets their physical, emotional 

and spiritual needs.  The 
food is one of the most 
welcomed parts of the 
evening as most 
widow/widowers find it 
difficult to cook for one 
person. The opportunity to 
visit with others who can 
relate to a loss is also 
comforting and offers 
support for each other.  We 
have surveyed the people 
who attend to find out how 
we can further meet their 

needs and the overall 
response said they like 
everything we are doing.  The 
attendees have expressed their 
thankfulness for this ministry 
and enjoy attending. 
 
Our ministry team would like to 

extend a huge “Thank You” to 
Cranbrook Alliance Church for 
fully supporting this ministry 
financially, as the meals are free 
of charge to those who attend.  
Know that you are a blessing to 
these people - they make it 
known how much they 
appreciate coming to this 
evening and for many it is a 
highlight in their week!

Respectfully submitted, 
Joni Janzen
Kim Somerville
Wendy Zurrin 

Two of our amazing volunteers!
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Facilities & Maintenance
 Facility Management 

Committee 
2019 members were Gary 
Dolynchuk (chair), Ken DeJong, 
Lee Searle, Dean Siewert and 
Bill Boswell.  Frank Wright also 
joined the committee this year 
bringing his knowledge and 
experience to the table.  

One project the Facility 
committee has been 
developing over the past 
while is an inventory of our 
building and capital 
equipment.  This inventory is 
a detailed listing noting how 
old each item is and what its 
expected lifespan should be.  We 
expect this will provide the 
church with a budgetary 
expectation of upcoming 
necessary capital expenditures.  

2019 Projects:
Morrisey and North Star 
Rooms 
As noted in our 2018 report roof 
leaks in the Morrisey and North 
Star rooms were needing to be 

addressed.  This work was 
completed in conjunction with 
the replacement of the rooftop 

HVAC units over both of these 
rooms.  Both of these units were 
old.  One was not working well, 
the other had been 
decommissioned some years ago 
and replaced with electric 

baseboard heat.  Further, there 
was no heat in the back hall and 
little, if any, in the Prayer Room 
and Workshop.  We therefore 
took the opportunity to add 
ductwork into the back hallway 
and existing ducts were 
reconnected into the Workshop 
and Prayer Rooms.  All of these 
areas are now comfortably warm 
in the winter and cool in the 
summer.  These repairs should 

further reduce our energy 
consumption.     

While these HVAC units 
were being replaced the 
various roof leaks in 
these areas were also 
repaired.  Finishing this 
work off included 
spraying foam insulation 
over the two roofs (such 
as is on the Sanctuary 

roof).  Also sprayed was 
a portion of the Columbia Room 
roof which had been leaking 
sporadically over the past few 

years.  No further leaks have 
since been noted in these areas.

Kitchen 
A new, large pot sink was 
installed in the kitchen this past 

summer.  The larger sink and 
faster water flow make it 
easier for the kitchen crew 
when filling large soup pots.  
Much thanks go out to Frank 
Wright in ordering the 
requested sink and making the 
necessary modifications to the 
counter and cupboards.

Picnic Tables 
This past spring a work bee 

was held one Friday evening to 
build the four picnic tables that 
now sit in our front courtyard.  
Despite the rainy weather 20+ 
people showed up to help and 
work was substantially 
completed within a few hours.  
Thanks go out to all who 
attended that evening and to 
Dean Siewert for organizing and 
directing the construction.

Panorama Room 
It may be remembered from last 
year’s report that repairs to the 
window walls in the Panorama 
Room were completed in 2018.  
Over this last winter I noted that 
it was considerably easier to 
maintain a comfortably warm 
temperature in this room.  You 
will see from the pictures on the 
next page that cosmetic repairs 
have been completed.  Much 
thanks to the Bud Hartley, Ed 
Dreher, and the Odd Job Squad 
for this work.  The Panorama 
Room is now available for 
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meetings, classes et al.

Looking Ahead:
2020 Projects
This coming year we have four 
capital projects that we would 
like to complete.

Replace the gymnasium 
lights with LED fixtures 
We are experiencing more 
frequent failures with the 
existing fluorescent lights 
including bulb changes and 
ballast replacements.  Each time 
we need to change the bulbs we 
need to rent a Scissor Lift.  If 
anything more than that is 
needed, including ballast 
replacement, we also need to 
bring in our electrician.  
Switching to LED fixtures 
should reduce our energy costs 

and our 
maintenance costs.

Exterior 
Lighting 
Much of the 
exterior lighting 
fixtures on the 
north west side of 
the building are 
either not working 

or in poor shape.  We 
would like to also replace these 
lights with LED fixtures such as 
are on the south west exterior of 
the administration wing.

Alarm system upgrades  
Frequent trouble signals 
necessitate upgrading our 
existing alarm system, in 
particular the fire alarm.  
Discussion with the contractor 
and cost estimates are still 
pending but we have allocated 
some funds in our budget 
estimates for this purpose.

Condenser units 
Seven rooftop condenser units 
still need to be replaced.  We 
have tried to have these units 
replaced for the past couple of 
years but other, higher priority 
needs have prevented doing so.  

Again, we will try to get these 
done this year.

This church continues to be well 
used by various ministry groups 
as well as a number of our local 
community groups.  The 
building is a busy place and is 
occupied almost every day and 
evening.  What a blessing it is to 
be able to share this facility with 
our community.

Much work goes into 
maintaining the church building 
and grounds.  We would like to 
thank all of the volunteers who 
work to help keep the church 
building in good repair.  A 
special thank you goes out to the 
Thursday morning Odd Job 
Squad.  Without their hard work 
this facility would be a 
challenge to maintain.  If you 
have an interest in helping out 
with the Odd Job Squad or in 
any other way please let us 
know.

Lee Searle
On behalf of the
Facility Management 
Committee

Kitchen Ministry
 

Before After

Greetings from the Kitchen 
Ministry Team! In the past year 
we have seen the kitchen facility 
being used as a place used to 
prepare delicious and nutritious 
foods to enhance church 
ministry work, for our 
congregation and  for our 
community.  God has truly 

blessed us with this space 
and we invite people to 
use this area so you can 
bless others in the 
ministries you are 
involved with.    

A recap of the large Kitchen 
Ministry Team Food Events 
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(keep in mind there are many 
other users that use the facility 
i.e - KCA, Heart to Heart, 
Children’s Sunday School,        
R & R, Youth Ministries, 
Missions, etc):

❧ February - Date Night 
❧ March - Tim & the Glory 

Boys Concert, Missions 
Banquet with the 
Kilbrai’s

❧ April - Palm Sunday 
Brunch 

❧ May - African Children’s 
Choir

❧ June - Grad Banquet & 
Sunday School Windup 
BBQ

❧ September - Fall Breakfast
❧ October - Fall Luncheon, 

Church Family Lunch & 
Movie 

❧ November - 3 Evenings of 
Christmas Banquets (1 
for Common Threads & 
2 church/community)

❧ Frozen meals - 146 single 
serve meals

A couple of items to highlight of 
this past year were: 

1. Installation of the long 
awaited pot sink.  What 
a blessing - how did we 
survive without it! A 
trolley cart was also 
built for storage in the 
island to replace storage 
lost from installation of 
the pot sink.  Thank you 
Frank Wright for this - it 
is amazing!

2. More individuals took 
leadership in organizing 
small food events.  
Thank you!

3. Christmas Banquet - a 
few changes were made 
this year.  Meal 
consisted of a roast beef 
dinner, rather than 

turkey.  Entertainment 
for the evening was 
hosted by the CAC 
Children’s Drama Club 
and performed in the 
church sanctuary.  All in 
all positive feedback 
from these changes.  

Our goal of the 
Kitchen 
Ministry Team 
is always to 
mentor others 
to lead events.  
It is important 
to train others 
who feel 
confident in 
coordinating a 
food event.  We 
are thankful for 
all who helped 
over the last 
year to take on 
coordinating, 
food preparing, serving, or 
cleaning for the many events.  

Kitchen Ministry 
“OPEN FOR BUSINESS” 
That is for God’s business - 
being the hands and feet of 
Jesus!

A few things you should know: 
Anyone can use the kitchen - 
you must reserve your date at 
the office.

a. It is equipped to serve up 
to 200 people. 

b. If you have a desire and 
enjoy preparing food, 
serving, dishwashing/ 
cleaning you are invited to 
participate in the kitchen 
ministry.  Please contact 
one of the kitchen team 
leaders or contact the 
office to get involved.

Coordinating a food event:
a. If you are the coordinator 

you must have a valid 
“Food Safe” Certificate.

i. If you do not 
currently have one, it 
is easy to get.  Please 
speak to the office 

for information on 
how to get one.

b. To be a helper you do not 
need a Food Safe 
Certificate, but you will be 
directed by the coordinator 
to follow proper food 
handling practices.   

Thank you to all who served 
over the past year and to the 
church administration, Board of 
Elders, and the Thursday “Odd 
Job Squad”. Your support and 
faithfulness to the operations of 
the kitchen is appreciated!

Respectively submitted,
Rosalie Doucette
Marion Fischer
Joni Janzen
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Library
 It has been another great year of 

adventure in the library!  
Whether you enjoy a setting 
from the bible times when 
Solomon was king, the 
challenge of being a pioneer 
homesteading in the 1800’s or 
maybe you prefer being inspired 
by a life story of someone that is 
going through a circumstance 

that you can 
relate 

to.  

All 
these 

adventures and more can be 
found in the pages of a book or 
through a script that comes to 
life in a movie.  What a blessing 
to have so many resources 

available to us that can 
challenge, inspire and motivate 
us as they point us back to  how 
great our God is and that He 
cares about us and every aspect 
of our lives.  

The library continues to be a 
cozy place Sunday mornings to 
stop in for a chat and select 
something good to read.  While 
the majority of the books 
borrowed are from our fiction 
section we do have an excellent 
selection of non-fiction books 
too that I would encourage you 
to come and check out!

You may have noticed 
occasionally a donation table in 
the foyer Sunday mornings. 
Periodically throughout the year 
we receive donations of gently 
used books and we then offer 
these back to you.  Please check 
out the selection and feel free to 
take these books home to your 
own collection.  Donations are 
accepted and help support the 
library ministry, thank you.  

As we 
continue to 
add new 
items 
throughout 
the year 
we’d love 
to hear 
your 
suggestions.          
We are always looking for 
something new that would be an 
encouragement in ones walk 
with God.  

I would like to say a huge 
THANK YOU to our faithful 
library volunteers, Rikki 
Dekkers, Nikki Hayes and 
Natasha Siewert who along with 
myself share the love of reading 
and enjoy opening the library 
Sunday mornings.   Please stop 
in, say hi and check out the next 
adventure that awaits you!

Respectfully submitted on 
behalf of the library team by,
Jen Siewert
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Nominating Committee
 Your Nominating Committee 

consisted of the following 
members: Darren Feere and 
John Gamble who were elected 
to represent the membership, 
Gary Dolynchuk and Dean 
Siewert who represented the 
Board of Elders, and Pastor 
Grant McDowell who served as 
committee chair.

The committee met as needed in 
order to pray, review the biblical 
qualifications of elders, and 
consider potential candidates. 
After dialogue and prayer, the 
committee arranged to have 
conversations with individuals 
who might serve as elders at 
Cranbrook Alliance. As a result 
of the process, the committee 
presents the following nominees 
to serve three year terms:

· Grant Bay
· Mike Fanning

Your Nominating Committee 
also presents the following 

nominees to represent the 
membership on the 2020 
Nominating Committee:

· Katherine Lee
· Pat Bentlage

Please note the following item 
from Part 7 - Elections should 
you wish to nominate alternative 
candidates to those presented 
here by the Nominating 
Committee. Nomination forms 
are available at the church 
office.

7.6  Additional nominations 
may be made by any five 
(5) eligible members by 
submitting the name of 
the eligible member in 
writing on the approved 
Nomination Form to the 
Lead Pastor for posting 
at least fourteen (14) 
days prior to the Annual 
Meeting. Such 
nomination must be 
included on the ballot 

without being vetted by 
the Nominating 
Committee.
7.6.1 The proposed 

nominee must 
consent to being 
nominated before 
the Nominating 
Form is 
submitted to the 
Lead Pastor.

The committee acknowledges 
and thanks Dean Siewert and 
Gary Dolynchuk who are 
concluding terms of service on 
the Board. The committee also 
notes that Ken de Jong, Gary 
Knight, Sam Akinlusi, and 
Harley Lee continue to serve 
their current terms.

Respectfully submitted,
John Gamble
Darren Feere
Gary Dolynchuk
Dean Siewert
Pastor Grant McDowell
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Prayer Chain
 

For 2019 we experienced yet 
another drop in requests, albeit 
now only 9.5% down. It is my
opinion that we should step up 
our emphasis on the need for 
Prayer. Jesus was a Man of
Prayer. The saints through the 
ages all emphasize the necessity 
of Prayer. Cornelius, the very
first Gentile believer to be filled 
with the Spirit of God, is 
commented in Acts 10 as 
follows…

There was a man from Ceasarea 
named Cornelius, a devout man 
with all his household, who
generously gave to the poor, and 
who prayed to God always.

When the Angel of God visited 
him, he was commended on his 
ACTIONS: His giving to those 
in
need, and his consistent prayer 
life.
It is my prayer that we may 
walk in the footsteps of 
Cornelius, of the saints of old, 
and of our
Lord and Savior.

The Statistics
Since we started keeping record 
prayer-for-prayer in early 
February 2010, the Prayer Chain 
has received 1097 prayer 
requests in the period ending 
Dec 31, 2019.

2019
66 Requests (9.5% drop): 
Intercessory 81%
Medical 60%
Conversion 4%
Praise 20%

2018
73 Requests (42% drop): 
Intercessory 83%
Medical 70%
Conversion 11%
Praise 20%

Historic figures
2014
113 Requests (+3.6%): 
Intercessory 81%
Medical 54%
Conversion 7%
Praise 10%

2015
146 Requests (+29.2%): 
Intercessory 84%
Medical 62%
Conversion 18%
Praise 20%

2016
113 Requests (-22.6%): 
Intercessory 88%
Medical 70%
Conversion 16%
Praise 23%

2017
124 
Requests 
(+9.7%): Intercessory 85%
Medical 66%
Conversion 12%
Praise 16%

Remaining with you in Christ’s 
service,

Hans Dekkers
Prayer Chain Facilitator

PRAYER CHAIN 
TOLL-FREE NUMBER 

+1 888 633 2080

Please do not submit non-
urgent needs outside of 

regular office hours. Any 
expressed need 

immediately alerts me 
night and day. Only use 
the outside office hours 
for critical emergency 

prayer needs.
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Fathers in Prayer

This past year has been a year of  
continued growth in numbers as 
we now typically expect 12-13 
or more to be in attendance. 

We continue to meet on 
Saturday mornings at my house 
if I am in Cranbrook, at the 
Toyotas if I am not.  The format 
has not changed: we continue to 
pray together and continue to 
look into God’s word together. 
The diversity of the group has 
grown, as the youngest attendees 
are now younger than my 

children. 

Group attendees are briefed 
through email on changes on the

 location of next meeting or any 
cancellations. 

We continue to 
thank God for His blessing on 
us.

Submitted by,
Ken Wiens

“Keep on asking, and you will receive what you ask for. Keep on seeking, and you will find. Keep 
on knocking, and the door will be opened to you.

For everyone who asks, receives. Everyone who seeks, finds. And to everyone who knocks, the door 
will be opened.”

- Matthew 7:7-8
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Quilting for Missions
Each Tuesday morning a group 
of 4 to 7 ladies meet to make 
quilts. This year we also made 
pillow case dresses, most of 
which went to the Revive 
packing party for shoe boxes. 
Our quilts went to HHU in 
Uganda along with some 
dresses. We also provided 
K.C.A. with quilts for a new 
home they were building in 
Mexico. 

In the new year will be making 
dresses and shorts along with 
quilts. We are looking for a 
cause we can provide with the 
quilts we make. Haiti may not 
be a option any longer. 

We operate this ministry on 
donations that come from many 
sources and are very much 
appreciated. Thank you to all 
who have provided us with the 
materials we need, as well as 
any ideas about who could use a 
warm and bright covering! 

Submitted by,
Cynthia Lindell
Jan McKenzie

Rattles & Rhymes

Who: Mothers of babies and 
toddlers aged under 4 years

Where: Foyer, 3 nursery rooms

When:  Two Thursday 
mornings per month

Time:   9:15 am- 11:15 am

Goals: To care for mothers of 
young children, to encourage 
them as mothers, modelling 
Christ-like parenting, sharing 
weekly Bible verses, providing 
the opportunity for Christian and 
unchurched mothers to inter-

relate, mentoring those who 
need support and guidance. 

Rattles and Rhymes is entering 
its fourth year as a ministry at 
CAC. This means that we have 
seen our first “graduates”, as 
some kids are now older than 
four and mothers have returned 
to work. We hope that we will 
be able to maintain connections 
with these mothers and pray that 
they have “tasted and seen that 
the Lord is good”( Psalm 34:8). 
What is encouraging is to have 
witnessed a few unchurched 
families enroll their children at 
KCA’s preschool and 
kindergarten following their 
involvement at Rattles & 
Rhymes: one is left wondering 
whether this would have 

happened if these mothers had 
not attended R&R?

Since September, the news 
about R&R is spreading, and it 
is being well attended.  Much of 
this attendance is on a return 
basis. There have been 50 
registrations between January 
2019 and January 2020 (46 
since September 2019). Only 5 
of these registrants did not 
return after their first 
attendance. Twenty three 
(almost half) of these moms 
indicated that they have “no 
spiritual affiliation or interest”, 
which brings us to the 
wonderful potential of “each one 
shepherd one”, a concept which 
we pray will take hold.
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There is free babysitting 
provided, mothers enjoy 
complimentary beverages from 
Common Grounds Cafe, 
icebreakers to encourage 
mingling, followed by a 

presentation and a Scripture 
related to the topic. These have 
included among others:

1. “Loving those 
Leftovers”- Joni 
Janzen, Kid’s Food 
Aversions devotional  
(“Taste and see the Lord 
is good”, Psalm 34:8)

2. “Teaching Toddlers 
Gratefulness is more 
than Thanksgiving”- 
Kerry Ries ( "Let us come 
before Him with 
Thanksgiving” Ps 95:2) 

3. “Mom Rush: Pacing 
and Priorities” - Carol 
Conroy (“Be still and 
know that I am God, 
Psalm 46:10)

4. “The Grinch: Giving 
on a Tight Budget” - 
Katherine Lee/ Frances 
Miles (“God who takes 
care of me…will supply 
all your needs from His 
glorious riches...” Phil 
4:19)

5. “Santa’s Bell and 
Discerning the 
Truth”- Kerry Ries 
"Come let us worship 
Him…in spirit and in 
truth” John 4:24)

6. “First Aid/CPR for 
Babies& Toddlers- 
Mom’s need it too!” -
Molly Van Leusden (“ I 
am your God who will 
strengthen you…and 
uphold you with my right 
hand” Is 41:10)

7. “In-Law 
Relationships” -Kerry 
Ries  (“....be at peace 
with all people” Rom 
12:18)

Childcare is an essential aspect to 
providing moms with R&R- rest 
and reflection. There is a team of 
incredible caring women who, 
with love and patience, coax little
 ones into a safe environment, 
and we have also heard that 
sometimes it is the toddlers who 
beg to go to R&R!

Thanks to the Coffee 
Team and triad 
leaders Katherine 
Lee and Frances 
Miles, and to Jordan 
Culp for coming to 
the rescue on busy 
mornings!

Thanks to the 
Babysitters: Karylla 
Leslie, Kathy 
Fanning, Maureen 
Williamson, Rosalie 
Doucette, Margaret 
Gilmour, Deb 
Bueckert, Sheila 
Marshall, Nancy 
Mironuck, Judy 
DeJong, Lisa 

Gabinet, Bev Raymond, Joan 
Dolynchuk, Sylvia Leasak, 
Sandra Pelletier, Kristen Thorp, 
Kristy Hurrell and Joni Janzen 
for being so much fun!

Thanks to guest speakers and 
helpers: Carol Conroy, Molly 
Van Leusden, Joni Janzen and 
Mo Augustine, Katherine Lee & 
Frances Miles for your teaching
.
Thanks be to God for His love, 
provision, guidance and for 
equipping us in order to show the 
love of Christ to young families 
in our community.

Submitted by,
Kerry Ries

R&R
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Where: Gym

When: Saturday Mornings 
Nov-Feb

Time:10am-Noon

Who: Toddlers aged 0-5 years, 
their parents, grandparents & 
caregivers

Why: Little ones need out of 
the house, parents need a change 
of scenery, to establish 
connections with each other and 
the church.

This is the second winter that we 
have opened our doors to 
provide young families with a 
free place to have fun together. 
The response has been primarily 
from unchurched families, and 
this has been exciting to see. 

Our goal is to establish 
positive connections with the 

community and to build 
relationships with young 
families. This ministry requires 
very little organization, as toys 
are used from the nursery, others 

which are stored in the 
equipment room upstairs, 
mats from the KCA sports 
equipment room, and a 
rotation of equipment which 
is borrowed from the toy 
lending library at CCRR. 
Kids run around playing 
with balls,  ride-on toys, enjoy 
the slides, tunnels and fabric 
parachutes, all to the sounds of 
toddler-friendly music.

Attendance: 
This has been consistently well 
attended with 30-45 kids and 
their parents, peaking at 54 one 
Saturday. There is a good 
balance of moms and dads, and 
it is wonderful to see so many 
dads arrive with their kids, as 
well as a number of 
grandparents.

Interactions: 
1. Conversations - In order 

to establish relationships, 
it is important 

to introduce 
ourselves, 
remember 
names, and 
take an 
interest in 
the lives of 
those who 
attend, by 
mixing and 
mingling.

2. Common 
Grounds Coffee Bar - 
The coffee bar was opened 
in November, but as there 
was little interest, this idea 
was scrapped. In January, 

many were asking for it! 
Maybe next year we will 
try that again!

Volunteers:  
At the time of submitting this 
report, Roy and Nancy 
Mironuck, Sheila Marshall, 
Katherine Lee, Eugene and 
Kerry Ries have volunteered to 
create this fun weekly event. 
Many thanks for trudging 
through the snow on Saturday 
mornings and for offering your 
time, everyone!

Submitted by,
Kerry Ries

Toddler Time
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Heart to Heart is a Women’s 
Ministry of Cranbrook Alliance 
Church, which strives to reach 
out to women of all ages and 
walks of life, both from the 
church and the community, in 
order to encourage and build 
each other up in our relationship 
with Jesus Christ, as well as 
introduce God’s Love to women 
who might never have heard of 
God’s Love for them, through 
personal life stories and 
friendships.

We meet in the Church Foyer 
approximately 4 to 5 times a 
year in the evening. Each Heart 
to Heart event consists of 
women meeting together around 
beautifully decorated tables, 
sharing plates of goodies, 
enjoying 

coffee and tea and occasionally 
hot apple cider. We sing praise 
& worship songs, and start off 
getting to know each other 

through “Ice Breaker” type 
games. Sometimes a poem, skit 
or a funny story is shared, and 
door prizes are drawn. This last 
year, Rosalie Doucette has 
entertained us with her “Hints 
from Rosalie’s Kitchen” 
presentations. The “taste testing” 
after her creations have been 
cooked up have been a 
wonderful highlight. There is 
always a main Speaker or 
Speakers, ladies who share from 
their hearts what God has done, 
or is doing in their lives, often 
sharing about their own personal 
journey of faith in Jesus. The 

purpose is to encourage all of us 
by their testimony of God’s 
Love & Faithfulness to them, 
through both good times and 
difficult times.

Our average attendance has been 
between 40 – 50 ladies. Our 
offerings for this last year went 
towards the Cranbrook Food 
Bank, the Christmas Shoebox 
Campaign, and twice towards 
the Church’s Encouragement 
Fund.

Keep on praying for us as we 
seek to build relationships with 
women, encouraging them in 
their walk with Jesus, which in 
turn will produce change in their 
personal lives, marriages, 
families and our church and 
community as we commit to 
grow together in our faith and 
friendships.

God Bless & Respectfully 
Submitted by,
Rosalie Doucette
Sheila Marshall
Heather Spyker

Women’s Ministry: Heart to Heart

..to..

Welcome Ministry
Thank you  to all those who 
have cheerfully served as 
greeters, ushers and at the 
welcome table over the past 
year.

If you feel called to join us in 
our ministry to ensure that 

everyone feels welcome please 
let one of our team members or
church office staff know of your 
interest.

God Bless each and everyone,
Sheila Marshall
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Treasurer’s Report
Cranbrook Alliance Church remains in a stable financial position due to the generous support of 
the Church body.  The support is evidenced through numerous individuals volunteering their 
time and efforts in many ministry areas of the Church and through the strong financial 
contributions of the congregation.  Our Church continues to have a passion to reach our 
community with the gospel of Jesus Christ, reach and support those around the world, and to 
disciple and equip the body of believers.  The Church has accumulated some funds and has the 
ability to react to certain situations as they arise and as God leads.  We continue to serve an 
amazing God that meets our every need.

Submitted by Harley Lee, acting Treasurer
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2019 Church Statistics
Baptisms

Child Dedications

Professions of Faith (Adults)

New Members

Sunday Morning Attendance (average)
Worship Service Attendance (average)
Nursery (average)
Kids Church (average)

Sunday School Attendance Average (following the service)
Children and Youth Class Attendance (incl. teachers)
Adult Class Attendance (including teachers)

Weekly Small Group Attendance

Revive Youth Attendance, Grades 7-12 (average)

Relentless (College and Career)

Heart to Heart Attendance (average)

2

5

4

0

256
227

5
24

38
9

29

154

40

12

50

2018
17

5

4

4

241
213

6
22

20
0

20

151

50

0

45

2019
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Sam Akinlusi
Olufunke Akinlusi
Grant Bay
Pat Bentlage
Wolfgang Bentlage
Debbie Boswell
Renee Carr
Jason Caven
Wanda Caven
Audrey Chalmers
Trudy Clifford
Darin Conroy
Jordan Culp
Rachael Culp
Kellie Daly
Mike Daly
Ken DeJong
Judy DeJong
Hans Dekkers
Rikki Dekkers
Cyndie Dilts
Randy Dilts
Gary Dolynchuk
Joan Dolynchuk
Marti Dudley
Lena Dupley
Constance Erkelens
Kathy Fanning
Mike Fanning
Walter Fanning
Darren Feere
Joyce Feere
Ashley Filipe
Marion Fischer
Norbert Fischer
John Gamble
Margaret Gamble
Doreen Goertz
Bruce Hamm
Melissa Hamm
Maria Hark
Paulette Harnois

Nikki Hayes
Sam Hayes
Kristy Hurrell
Ernie Kilbrai
Jane Kilbrai
Gary Knight
Gloria Knight
Paul Lawson
Sylvia Leasak
Harley Lee
Katherine Lee
Bill Lindell
Cynthia Lindell
Georgie Lloyd
Anne Loewen
Nancy MacLennan
Grant McDowell
Donna McDowell
Michelle McKinnon
Sheila Marshall
Gloria Nichols
John Nichols
Dan Pelletier
Morgan Pelletier
Kailee Peters
Heather Petterson
Bill Phair
Michelle Pommier
Steve Pommier
Donna Rabuck
Dan Ritson
Chelsea Rodger
Lee Searle
Sarah Searle
Tanis Searle
Barry Seitz
Joy Seitz
Garry Selinger
Bob Sherwood
Dean Siewert
Jennifer Siewert
Vickie Sirosky

Dorothy Somerville
Diana Thomae
Oliver Thomae
Gary Toyota
Shirley Toyota
Jo-Anne Trotter
Deon van Rensburg
Wilma van Rensburg
Paulette Vogt
John Wiens
Joanne Wiens
Ken Wiens
Maureen Williamson
Rod Williamson
Barbara Wright
Frank Wriight
Duane Yearous
Jackie Yearous

Active Members  102

Active Members of 
Cranbrook Alliance Church


